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BACKGROUND

The EU Agencies Network (EUAN) groups 45 EU Decentralised Agencies and joint
undertakings (public-private partnerships at European level in the field of industrial
research) carrying out technical and scientific tasks in support of EU policy- and
decision-making. It provides a forum for coordination, information exchange and
agreement of common positions on issues of common interest vis-à-vis the EU
Institutions.

- COMMON APPROACH -

EUAN’s action was enhanced as a result of the adoption in 2012 of the Common
Approach on EU Agencies, resulting from the work of an inter-institutional working group
(IIWG) comprising the European Parliament, Council and Commission, with the aim of
assessing the situation of EU Agencies, following their unsystematic creation and
proliferation. The IIWG reviewed the functioning of EU Agencies based on their
coherence, effectiveness, accountability and transparency. The Common Approach
clarified the position of EU Agencies in the European Union and also informed a
Commission Roadmap which identified a set of actions aiming at clarifying EU Agencies’
role and position in the EU landscape and at strengthening their structure, and
governance; operations; programming of activities and resources; accountability,
controls and transparency; and relations with stakeholders. While the Commission
Roadmap was being implemented, in 2013 the EU budgetary authorities decided that
Agencies should cut their staff by 5% (+ redeploying among themselves another 5%). A
second working group was hence created, the IIWG2, with the aim of finding rational
solutions to help Agencies implement the staff cuts in the context of new tasks arising,
structural changes and efficiency investments. The IIWG2 work lasted longer than
expected and should conclude in 2017. While its outcome will matter little for the (by
now completed) 5% staff cuts, it will be useful to inform the next budget programming
period (MAFF), addressing matters such as efficiency and performance, reflecting the
change in approach and development towards result/performance based management.

- STRATEGY -

In the early years, the Network focused largely on assisting Agencies in ensuring
compliance and exchanging best practices. Over time the Network has taken on a more
political dimension and evolved to function as interface with the EU Institutions
representing Agencies’ position on for instance staffing, budget and policy matters. In
line with this development, the Heads of EU Agencies adopted for the first time a
Strategy Agenda for the Network of EU Agencies in October 2015 (Dublin Agenda),
aimed at giving the Network’s action a wider, and longer term, strategic orientation. The
document identified four main priorities that will guide the Network operations over the
period 2016-19: a) sharing services and capabilities between Agencies, as a way to
pursue efficiency; b) mutual value creation with EU Institutions, helping Agencies to
align with EU high level policy goals; c) outward communication, enhancing Agencies’
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visibility with EU institution and the general public; d) internal governance, to enhance
the Network’s internal governance while streamlining its actions.

FUNCTIONING AND GOVERNANCE OF THE NETWORK

The EUAN is headed by a Chairing Agency appointed on an annual basis, which is
responsible for coordinating the Network, functions as contact and spokesperson vis-à-
vis the EU Institutions and as head of the Troika. The latter is composed of the current,
previous and successive Chairing Agency and supports the Chair in its tasks through
providing its input/functioning as a sounding board towards the Chair of the Network.
The current Troika comprises EUROFOUND (Chairing Agency in 2015/16), EUIPO
(Chairing Agency in 2016/17) and EFSA (Chairing Agency in 2017/18). The next
incoming Chair (2018/19) will replace EUROFOUND as soon as it is identified.

The Coordinating Agency is supported by a Permanent Secretariat (composed of 1 staff)
based in Brussels, tasked with providing administrative and operational support and
helping to liaise with the EU Institutions at technical level.

The Network’s operations are carried out by way of a number of Sub-networks and
working groups formed by the Agencies’ specialists in various fields (IT, budget and
performance, finance, legal, science, communication). Regular meetings are held at
Head of Agencies and Head of Administration levels for fundamental discussion and
decision making on strategic and administrative issues that require a unified position of
all Agencies. Sub-Networks also meet on a regular basis to ensure implementation of
their Work Programme. When necessary, ad hoc working groups can be created to
address specific topics.

EFSA’S CHAIRMANSHIP

EFSA has been part of the EU Network of Agencies since its inception, actively
participating in its activities and has assumed Chairmanship of the EUAN on 2 March
2017, replacing EUIPO. This is the second time EFSA will coordinate EUAN, after 2009-
2010. Chairing the Network today is more challenging due to the number and diversity
of members and the current political climate and anti-EU sentiment. Taking over the
Chairmanship of the Troika also implies a substantial shift in EFSA’s engagement in
EUAN activities, which were up-to-date carried out at as part of the normal modus
operandi, and also a shift in resources. EFSA’s Chairmanship falls into the time period of
the implementation of the EFSA Strategy 2020 and will support EFSA’s ambition to
position the EU Agencies as key-contributors to EU policies, adding value to EU citizens
and the EU project. It will also provide the opportunity to EFSA to enhance its visibility
and interaction with EU institutions and stakeholders on a much broader scale compared
with when operating on food safety alone, with potential gains in image and reputation.
Finally, it will offer EFSA the opportunity to steer the activities of the Network while
prioritising areas that are closely aligned with EFSA’s priorities (digital collaboration,
HR/talent management, Performance Framework).

As Coordinating Agency, EFSA will operate in line with the four priorities identified for the
period 2016-2019 by the Dublin Agenda and focusing on efficiency, raising Agencies’
visibility and added value and seeking to identify synergies, streamlining and
simplification.
The first Heads of Agencies’ meeting of EFSA’s Chairmanship will take place in July 2017
in Parma, while the second one is scheduled for February 2018 and will see the
Executive Directors and Heads of Administration of the 45 Network members as well as
representatives of the EU Institutions attend.
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WORK PROGRAMME

EFSA has prepared a Work Programme (planned to be published in the near future) to
guide the EUAN’s actions throughout EFSA’s Chairmanship. The Programme seeks
continuity with the actions launched by EUROFOUND and EUIPO, and is framed within
the Strategy Agenda: actions and deliverables are identified within, and categorised by,
the four strategic priorities. A fifth category is identified including activities that can be
considered as “business as usual”, comprising recurrent processes, as Budget or
Discharge, actions promoting compliance, for example with the Financial and Staff
Regulations implementing rules, and exchanges of best practices between Agencies.

In order to promote sharing of services and capabilities, the Network’s Work Programme
includes expanding cooperation on HR matters and pooling Agencies’ knowledge and
capabilities on HR talent management issues; promoting joint procurement of services
through a multi-agency common procurement plan; supporting Agencies moving towards
the digitalisation of their workplace environments; facilitating the adoption of the
Sysper2 IT tool (HR management) across the Agencies; or delivering a migration
strategy towards cloud technology usage after a framework contract with a cloud
services provider was signed jointly by 23 Agencies in 2016.

In order to enhance the Mutual Value Creation with EU Institutions the Network will
further develop a Performance Framework guiding model that will support implementing
performance and result based management systems in Agencies; it will also coordinate
the Agencies’ positions to provide input into the reform process of the EU financial
regulations, with the aim to allow Agencies more flexibility/autonomy in the use of
resources. Finally, it will promote thematic cooperation activities between groups of
Agencies, to inform sectoral discussions on EU budget and discharge and avoid Agencies
being penalised and viewed in isolation as individual entities.

In terms of Outward Communication, the EUAN Work Programme foresees the
development of messages and modern communication tools (e.g. infographic) on the
role and added value of Agencies within the context of the EU policy priorities.

With regard to internal governance the EUAN Work Programme will focus in particular on
expanding the size and role of the Permanent Secretariat, recognising that the recent
growth of the Network’s activity makes it very burdensome for an Agency to embark on
the Chairmanship of the Network merely relying on its own resources. In 2017 EFSA will
invest 7 FTEs on the Chairmanship (on top of the 3 FTEs it devotes to this activity in
“regular” years, and to 1 FTE currently in force at the Brussels Permanent Secretariat –
paid pro-rata by each Agency). It is an effort that very few of the 45 Agencies can afford
today. As a consequence, the Network has recently decided that the Permanent
Secretariat should increase from 1 to 5 FTEs by mutualising these efforts and sharing the
costs, and that an increase of 2 FTEs will be implemented immediately, that is a
corresponding reduction of EFSA’s investment.

Finally, the Work Programme also ensures recurrent activities, such as, very
importantly, those related to the Budget and Discharge processes, are carried out with
due diligence. It also continues to promote Agencies’ collaboration on generating legal
and technical advice and the exchange of best practices in areas such as communication,
management systems, IT etc., which are regarded as extremely beneficial by all
Agencies.

The effort required by EFSA for the 12 months between March 2017 and February 2018
is approximately 11 FTEs (3 of which are mutualised i.e. the cost is shared with all
Agencies) and 232.000 € for meetings and event management.


